An Audit / Workshop Meeting

Of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

At 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the first day of October 2008

Roll Call:            Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor

                                         George A. Woolsey, Councilman

                                         Derek N. Benedict, Councilman 

     Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman



                 Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman 



Also Present:      Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh                

                                         James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                                         Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                         Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:01 p.m.

1.
ROLL CALL

The roll call took place at 7:01 p.m.  The results appear above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG & MOMENT OF SILENCE

The Town Clerk asked Jay Coppola of Orange Lake to lead the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag. 
3. 
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA



The following items were added on:



New Item 18:  EXECUTIVE SESSION



18A:  ASSESSOR’S OFFICE:  Certiorari Proposals

               18B:  POLICE:  PBA Contract Negotiations



Old 18 becomes new 19: ADJOURNMENT

4.
APPROVAL OF AUDIT             

The audit was presented by Supervisor Booth for a grand total of $1,243,794.28.  
Councilwoman Greene asked about the voucher for CSC Services to repair the diesel fuel tank at the police station.  
Supervisor Booth said the tank had to be repaired because water was seeping in.  
Councilman Woolsey said it was his understanding that there was supposed to be a meeting on this topic.  Supervisor Booth said the repairs could not wait.

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the audit in the amount of $1,243,794.28. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.



Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

5.
MS-4 REGULATION UPDATE:  Presented by Patrick Hines of MHE Engineering


Pat Hines from McGoey, Hauser and Edsall, Consulting Engineers, came before the Board to make a presentation regarding the MS-4 updates. He said the MS-4 regulations have changed in the fifth year of the initial five year program that started in the year 2003. The Town has to be in compliance by 2008. They have been working with different Town agencies who are involved in different parts of this program. The Town is an MS-4 community due to certain census tracts that are greater than one thousand people per square mile. Mr. Hines showed the Board the census tracts in the Town on a map that he provided. There are six minimum measures that the Town has to meet in the original program which are as follows:


1.    Public education and outreach.


2.    Public involvement and participation.


3.    Presentation of the annual reports and 

                               putting the annual reports on the internet.
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4.    There is a requirement for illicit discharge detection.


5.    Construction site run off control and post construction 

6.    Good housekeeping practices at Town owned facilities.


The DEC only issues the new GP802 permits in their new two year program.


Mr. Osborne, Town Engineer, asked Mr. Hines, since he has just gone through a DEC audit with the Town of New Windsor, how would the Town of Newburgh do went it undergoes a similar audit.

Mr. Hines said it would be similar. The Town of Newburgh has been proactive with being one of the first Towns to have a stormwater ordinance. The DEC structured their model stormwater ordinance after the Town of Newburgh’s. Mr. Hines said that his office, Mr. Osborne’s office and Mr. Taylor’s office have been working together to update the Town’s stormwater ordinance, and is near completion. Mr. Hines discussed the changes which are as follows:
1. The public education and outreach program needs the pollutants of                                       concern to be identified.

2. The public involvement and participation has to be posted on the internet, which has been done. A public notice of the internet site has to be done. 

3. For the illicit discharge detection, the DEC wants the Town to go out in the field and actually look at our stormwater system. He has been working with the Highway Department to put the Town’s stormwater system on the Town’s GIS system. The DEC is now requiring a minimum of twenty percent inspection of the discharges at the outfall point inspected and documented. The inspection needs to be done once a year in dry weather. They also want program guidelines stating the inspection was done. 

4. Mapping of the stormwater system shows the Town is already in compliance.  
The DEC also wants the collection systems mapped. 
5.
They want the Mapping updated as areas are developed.

6.
Attorney has to be certified in illicit discharge and detection ordinance. 

7.
The updated ordinance has to have the attorney’s certification that it is equivalent to the Model Law or is the Model Law.  

8. 
For a DEC permit under the construction and post construction part, all projects will need to have their stormwater pollution plans signed off on and reviewed by the municipality. There is also a swift acceptance form that has to be filled out and signed by a Town employee, who is a representative of the Town. 

9.
The DEC has changed the certification language. 

10.
The construction inspection is the responsibility of the Town. If the Town does not perform construction inspections they will be fined.    

11.
There needs to be an active inventory of all of the construction sites in the MS-4 portion of the Town. 

12.  Post construction maintenance has to be documented.

Mr. Taylor said that most of the drainage districts that have been determined and approved have not reached the point where they have been established. The developers have not proceeded with the completion of the installation and dedication. 

13. For the housekeeping portion, the DEC wants record keeping of everything the Highway Department does. 

Mr. Hines said the Town has the following problems:

1. Public education. 

2. Meeting the twenty percent Illicit Discharge Detection Education (IDDE) 
3. The housekeeping at the Town sites and their records and adding them to the GIS system. 
Councilman Woolsey asked about the available funds. 
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Mr. Hines said the DEC is not going to give the Town any money in order to meet these new requirements. The Town can concentrate on the current drainage districts and charge them for the changes to their district. 

Mr. Osborne said the DEC is further pushing their responsibility off on individual Towns.  

Mr. Hines said it is true the DEC is giving more of the unfunded burdens to Towns that have MS-4 portions in their Town. Towns will be held liable if they do not comply. 

Jay Coppola, of Orange Lake, asked if Orange Lake is in the MS-4 district. 

Mr. Hines showed Mr. Cappolla a map and indicated what part of Orange Lake is in the MS4 district. 
Mr. Coppola clarified that all of the eastern part of Orange Lake will then have to comply with what is in the MS-4 package. 

Mr. Hines said that was correct. 

Mr. Coppola said Orange Lake’s stormwater runs off of the road and the footing drains run into the lake. 

Mr. Hines said that footing drains are exempt. 

Mr. Coppola said he has been in front of the Board since 2005 with stormwater issues for Orange Lake. He asked when the MS-4 plan would be physically done. 
Mr. Hines said the illicit discharge detection is the only physical mandate that has to be met. He is working with the Highway Department and Mr. Osborne to ensure they will meet the goals. He said all of the Town’s departments have worked very well with him over the years; occasionally there is a problem with funding.
Mr. Coppola said he does not understand what is needed for the illicit flow.
Mr. Osborne said he is hopeful that the Town has budgeted funds in 2009 to upgrade the catch basins along Orange Lake east. He will discuss with Mr. Hines what the best retro fit for this circumstance is. Mr. Osborne said the MS-4 needs to be taken to the next level. He said that Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, has attended the stormwater conferences and there is one coming up in the near future. Mr. Osborne said the Town may want to extend the training to include both the Highway Department and personnel in the Building Department who are responsible for enforcement. 

The Board thanked Mr. Hines for coming.   
         6.
DYNEGY SETTLEMENT:  Bond Resolution

Mr. Taylor said the Board has before them a copy of a Resolution that was prepared by the Bond Counsel. The Resolution they have is not the latest version. There has been a correction with the period of probable usefulness. It has been a change in the financing the Board authorized for the Dynegy settlement. It has been changed to five years not twenty years. The other matter for the Board to consider is the actual authorization of the 2.9 million dollars that was arrived at by taking the 3.4 million dollars that was set forth in the settlement agreements and deducting the $500,000.00 that is anticipated for the reimbursement to the Town by Middlehope Fire District. Mr. Taylor said that during his last discussion with the Fire District’s attorney, he indicated that the Fire District was still intending to pay the entire amount this year. They are trying to cope with the reduction in the assessed value and Mr. Taylor said it is unsure if they are going to actually be able to meet their commitment. He asked the Board to consider tonight how much they are going to authorize in terms of financing these payments, if anything. 
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Councilman Piaquadio asked what the total amount of the pay back will be. 

Supervisor Booth said the settlement listed was 3.4 million dollars. The Board can decide at a later date if they want to bond the money. The bonding will prevent the depletion of the unappropriated funds and the Town will have the money for the following year. 

Councilman Piaquadio suggested that the Board make a decision at the Friday morning meeting when they are going over the budget. 

Mr. Taylor suggested that the Town Clerk indicate in a notification to the press that this meeting will include discussion of the Bonding of the Dynegy settlement. 
Someone from the audience commented that the Supervisor of the Town of Marlboro places the blame for the increase of Marlboro school taxes on the Town of Newburgh and their settlement with Dynegy. 

Supervisor Booth said that the Town of Newburgh has always made public what the impact of settlement with Dynegy would be.  

Councilwoman Greene said that a lot of people do not realize that the Town of Newburgh did not set the assessment for Dynegy originally. It was set by the State.

Councilman Piaquadio said the Town of Newburgh put money aside each year in anticipation of the settlement so the Taxpayers were not hit all at once with the increase of their taxes.

Supervisor Booth said the Board will consider the Bond Resolution for the Dynegy settlement on Friday morning.     

7.
PULTE HOMES:  Performance Agreement



Mr. Taylor said Mr. Pulte is the developer of the Brighton Green project which receives water from the Town system through the mains that are installed at Meadow Winds. When Mr. Pulte first presented his development to the Town, he was asked to enter into an agreement and post a cash security with the security of the Meadow Winds system punch list. The Town asked for this agreement because of the incomplete issues with the Meadow Winds water system. The agreement required that the Town pursue the security that Meadow Winds has posted and give Pulte Homes the opportunity to correct the punch list items themselves. Mr. Pulte has contacted Mr. Taylor with a two part request because the time period is up for the agreement. The first is to substitute a Letter of Credit in lieu of the cash the Town is holding, which Mr. Taylor is in favor of.  The second is for a reduction in the amount of the Letter of Credit based on the fact that certain improvements were addressed. 
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to exchange the cash owed to Pulte Homes for a Letter of Credit. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 
DISCUSSION: Councilwoman Greene asked if the items listed were on the Performance Security Agreement and the punch list. She asked if all the items were on the punch list that was given to Mr. Teischer.

Mr. Osborne said this memorandum was included as an attachment with the court documents.  

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.



Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
Mr. Osborne said looking at the punch list the only two items that would warrant a reduction are the booster pumping station and the water storage tank.  
Councilman Benedict and Councilman Woolsey are opposed to a reduction.

Councilwoman Greene asked if the Town could postpone their decision until November 16, 2008. All of the Board members agreed.   
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8.         
ACTIVE ADULT RE-ZONING
Mr. Taylor said this item was discussed at the September 10th Work Session. He asked the Board if they had made any decisions on the matter. He said this property is owned by Mr. Weinberg and is located north of Jeanne Drive. 

Councilman Benedict said he knows where this property is and that it abuts  commercial property. He said it is his opinion that people who are getting older do not want a 2000 square foot house; they tend to want to scale down.

Councilman Woolsey said it was his understanding that the Town wanted to keep this corridor commercial. 

Mr. Taylor said that there is a provision in the Town Code that allows for senior housing in a commercial zone with size restrictions. He asked the Board if they wanted to allow senior housing for active senior adults in this overlay. In the review of the Comprehensive Plan that Saccardi & Schiff prepared for the Town this item was addressed. It is just another type of senior housing. 

Supervisor Booth said the Board has already taken action on the properties that abut this project on Berry Lane. 

Councilwoman Greene said she did talk to residents on Berry Lane and they did voice a concern with an increase in taxes if the property for this project is zoned commercial.  
Mr. Osborne said in Mr. Weinberg’s submission he stated it would be a better tax ratable for the Town. The Board should consider giving this information to Michael Fogarty, the Town Assessor, and ask him for his opinion and take his comments into consideration before rendering a decision.    

The Board said this does warrant further conversation and they agreed to bring this matter back at a later date. 
9.
RECEIVER OF TAXES:


A.
Charge Backs


Mary Lou Venuto, Receiver of Taxes, came before the Board. She presented the Sewer Bond Relevy for 2009 property taxes for the unpaid sewer bond charges from July 1, 2007 – June 30, 2008.

Councilwoman Greene asked Ms. Venuto if she has spoken to the Fire Companies.


Ms. Venuto said that they have all been notified and the voucher has to be signed and given to the County by October 15th.

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the Resolution levying unpaid sewer bond charges and assessments in the amount of $55,002.97. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.



Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.   
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B.
High Usage Bill (water and sewer)


Supervisor Booth said a letter was received from Lakeside House Associates stating they had a leak after their water meter that was located between two of the buildings. This leak has been repaired. Mr. Gregory Langer is asking the Board for assistance with the sewer bill since the water went into the ground and not into the sewer.  


Mary Lou Venuto, Receiver of Taxes, said they have sent Mr. Langer a letter stating his bill is due by the 17th of October. If this bill is not paid it will be relevied onto his 2009 property tax.  

The Board asked Supervisor Booth to write Mr. Langer a letter with an explanation of why the Board is unable to help him in this matter. 
10.
RECREATION DEPARTMENT:  Stipend Request



Supervisor Booth said the same stipend was approved last year for this trip. 
MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the request dated September 16th , submitted by Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and Conservation, to pay Debbie DeAgostine a stipend to chaperone the two day Lancaster trip departing on October 22nd. The stipend rate is $120.00 per day. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.



Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.   

11.
POLICE:   K-9 Voucher

Councilman Piaquadio asked Supervisor Booth if this item should be discussed in Executive Session since it involves a particular employee. 
It was the overall decision of the Board to discuss this matter in Executive Session. 

12.
WATER DISTRIBUTION:



A.
Laborer Position

Supervisor Booth said William Puchalski, Water Distribution Superintendent, has a vacant Laborer position in the Water Department. He is requesting to start the hiring process. 

It was the overall decision of the Board to put this item on hold until after the budget is settled.



B.
Hydrant Relocation

Supervisor Booth said this hydrant is located on Fleetwood Drive and has been out of service a long time. It has been on the Fire Bureau list to be repaired. He asked Mr. Osborne to ask Nannini & Callahan Excavation, Inc. to prepare a proposal for the repair and relocation of this hydrant. 

Mr. Osborne said this proposal is just for the manpower and equipment. The Town will supply all of the materials and do the final pavement restoration. 

Councilwoman Greene asked if the Town will work together with Nannini & Callahan on the inspections and connections.

Mr. Osborne said absolutely. 

Supervisor Booth said he met with Mr. Puchalski and he will have the tee connection and valves ready for installation and a new hydrant. The whole development has to be shut down to replace this hydrant because of where the tee connection is located. It is Mr. Puchalski’s opinion the water will have to be shut down for approximately six hours.  

Councilman Woolsey asked why the Town was bringing in outside help. 
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Supervisor Booth said because the whole development has to be shut down he wanted someone with specialized equipment and expertise to complete this job in the quickest amount of time possible. 

Mr. Osborne said the water main and the lateral connection are seven to eight feet deep; there is also a culvert between the T connections and where the actual hydrant is located. 
Supervisor Booth said it is important that this project is completed in the time frame that is indicated on the notices that the Town will be distributing. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the proposal dated September 29, 2008, submitted by Nannini & Callahan Excavating, Inc. for the  Fleetwood Drive hydrant relocation. The scope of work will include labor and equipment to replace the hydrant, 6” valve, 6X6 tee and the installation of a new 6” line valve. They will provide the backfill of item #4. The total amount for this work is $3,256.00. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 

DISCUSSION: Councilwoman Greene said she is requesting a letter to be sent to all the residents in the area telling them the date this work will be done.
Supervisor Booth said the letter will be hand delivered by the Water Department. 

Mr. Osborne said when the Town shut down the water on Creek Run Road everyone received a hand delivered notice to their door prior to the shut down.   

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.



Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.   
13.
WATER SUPPLY:  Asbestos Abatement Monitor



Councilman Piaquadio was temporarily absent during this discussion and vote.
Mr. Osborne said this work was included in the revised version of the proposal that was received from Fellenzer to monitor the air quality during the asbestos abatement. It is his understanding that the Law says that the contract has to be with the owner of the facility and the monitoring agent. It can not be through a third party. This item has been taken out and there will be a direct contact for these services. 
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the proposal from Quality Environmental Solutions & Technologies, Inc. (QuEST) for the Chadwick Lake Water Plant boiler room asbestos abatement monitoring services. (See attached) The estimated total is $2,076.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – absent; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.



Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

14.
HIGHWAY:  Transfer Request



This item was tabled until the October 6th meeting.
Councilman Woolsey suggested that the budget transfers include a stamp from Jackie Calarco, the Town Accountant, stating the funds are available for the transfer. 
Councilwoman Greene suggested that the transfer have the full name of the account. 

15.
PLANNING BOARD:  Release of Landscape Performance Security for Hilton Gardens Inn
Supervisor Booth said this item has been before the Board before and the plants in question referenced by Karen Arent, Planning Board Landscape Architect, have been purchased and planted to her satisfaction but he has not received a memo from her stating so.
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Councilman Benedict asked if the fir tree along each side of the entrance and the two arborvitae trees by the service building have been replaced. 
Supervisor Booth said that they were. 

Councilman Woolsey asked if there was a guarantee on foliage that has been replaced.  
Mr. Taylor said there is a provision for another two years. He said for this project the Landscape Architect is recommending the release of the landscape security. If it is the Board’s desire not to have the total amount released, Ms. Arent needs to advise the Board what fees need to be held and secure those items for a longer period of time. This has not been done. 
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the request dated September 8, 2008, submitted by Karen Arent, Landscape Architect, for the Landscape Security Release for Hilton Gardens Inn. The amount was not listed on the memo. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – no; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.



Motion approved, 4 yes; 1 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
16.
JUSTICE COURT:



A.
Purchase of Copier

Supervisor Booth said the cost of this copier is $10,500.00 and the Justice Court was budgeted for $7,000.00. They have submitted a memo that stated in the FY 2008 budget, under Line # 1110-200, there are the following funds available for a Canon iR5055 copier and records retention shelving for $11,500.00. They would like to replace their copier with a more efficient one that would be able to handle the volume of documents generated in their department. 

Councilman Benedict said it is his recommendation that the Justice Court look at the copier that Code Compliance has just purchased. That copier was significantly lower in cost. 
It was Councilman Piaquadio’s suggestion that the Board not takes action on the purchase of the copier and the rest of the Board agreed. 



B.
Hiring of Full Time Court Clerk

The Board agreed that this item should be put on hold until after the budget is settled and then make a decision.

Councilwoman Greene asked if it would cut down on the overtime in the Justice Department. 

Councilman Piaquadio suggested that the Town Board meet with the Justice Court to discuss this matter.  

17.
ANIMAL CONTROL:  T 93 Withdrawals
Supervisor Booth said Mary Meyer, Animal Control Supervisor, is requesting to pay veterinarian expenses for the cats at the shelter for the months of June and July 2008 from the T-93 account. Supervisor Booth said the total amount to be paid is $1,683.05 leaving a balance of $4,260.95.

MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the request dated September 24, 2008, submitted by Mary Meyer, Animal Control Supervisor, to pay veterinarian expenses. The balance for June 2008 is $354.00 from Flannery Animal Hospital and the July 2008 invoice is in the amount of $848.00. The purchase of 50 feline vaccines in the amount of $102.85 and one box of feline/aids test kits in the amount of $378.20 is also requested. The total amount of the T-93 withdrawal is $1,683.05. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.



Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.   
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18.
(Add on) EXECUTIVE SESSION



A.
ASSESSOR’S OFFICE: Certiorari Proposals



B.
POLICE:  PBA Contract Negotiations
MOTION was made at 8:59 p.m. by Councilman Benedict to go into Executive Session. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.



Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

At some point during the Executive Session, Supervisor Booth left and did not return.
MOTION was made at 10:06 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to end Executive Session. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.



Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


It was announced by Councilwoman Greene that no action was taken during the



Executive Session and no action is anticipated now.
19.
(Former 18) ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made at 10:06 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.

Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
Meeting adjourned at 10:06 p.m.

Submitted by

             __________________________      _______________________________
Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk     Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk
